
MINUTES

Senate Transportation, Technology & Legislative Affairs;

 House Public Transportation

March 28, 2012

Page 4 of 4

Exhibit C1
MINUTES

SENATE INTERIM COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION, TECHNOLOGY & LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS 
HOUSE INTERIM COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION
Wednesday, March 28, 2012
The Senate Interim Committee on Transportation, Technology and Legislative Affairs and the House Interim Committee on Public Transportation met jointly at 2:00 p.m., Wednesday, March 28, 2012, in Salon A, Embassy Suites Hotel, Hot Springs, Arkansas.

Committee members in attendance:  Senators Linda Chesterfield, Chair; Mike Fletcher, Jeremy Hutchinson and Bill Sample;  Representatives Jonathan Barnett, Chair; Denny Altes, Lori Benedict, Bruce Cozart, Mary P. “Prissy” Hickerson, Loy Mauch, David Meeks, Leslee Milam Post, Betty Overbey  and Gary Stubblefield.  Non-Voting Committee members in attendance:  Representatives Les “Skip” Carnine and Terry Rice.

Other legislators in attendance:  Senators Gilbert Baker, Johnny Key and Eddie Joe Williams; Representatives  Duncan Baird, Tommy Lee Baker, David Branscum, John Burris, Robert Dale, Billy Gaskill, Andrea Lea, Buddy Lovell, Mike Patterson, James Ratliff, Gary L. Smith and John Vines.
The meeting was called to order by Senator Chesterfield, Chair, Senate Committee on Transportation, Technology and Legislative Affairs.
Remarks by Committee Co-Chairs
Senator Chesterfield thanked everyone for their attendance and recognized Representative Baker, Co-Chair, Arkansas Legislative Council, and the senators representing Hot Springs:  Senator Fletcher and Senator Sample.  Senator Sample, speaking for the senators of the Garland County delegation, welcomed everyone and thanked 
them for coming.  Senator Chesterfield recognized Representative Barnett.  Representative Barnett recognized representatives of the Hot Springs delegation as Representative Vines, Representative Cozart, and Representative Mauch.  Representative Barnett also recognized Mr. Scott Bennett, Director, and Mr. Randy Ort, Public Information Officer, of the Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department (AHTD).

Consideration to approve Minutes of January 26, 2012, and January 27, 2012

Senator Chesterfield made a motion to approve the minutes of January 26, 2012, and January 27, 2012.  Representative Stubblefield seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved.
Overview of Arkansas Asphalt Pavement Association (AAPA) (Attachment 1)
Mr. Guy Washburn, Executive Director, AAPA, gave a PowerPoint presentation and began the presentation by mentioning the goal of AAPA being:
· quality asphalt through communication, design, research and education

· industry support nationwide through National Asphalt Pavement Association (NAPA) and American Planning Association (APA)
· liaison to peer groups: ACG, American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE), Asphalt Institute (AI), etc.

· liaison to city, county, state and federal government on education concerning benefits of asphalt usage

The AAPA provides training conferences with an emphasis on research, design and transfer.  The AAPA has a strong commitment to education and supports the University of Arkansas’s Department of Civil Engineering by providing approximately $70,000 to date in scholarships.  AAPA also partners with the University of Arkansas on research projects.  The University of Arkansas’s Center for Training Transportation Professionals (CTTP) provides support on training and technical issues.
Mr. Washburn mentioned the Partnering Agreement between AAPA and AHTD with significant points being:

· ensure safety for the public and AAPA employees

· promote quality asphalt pavement through improvements in design, construction and pavement preservation practices

· communication and education through proactive information sharing

· professional relationships of mutual trust and respect

· continue to research and encourage the appropriate use of recycled materials and other sustainable practices by using sound science to analyze potential long term performance, environmental and economic benefits
· recognize that joint committees and task forces are an established method of working together to achieve the previously stated mutually agreed upon goals and objectives

· continue to explore, implement and utilize joint committees or task forces to help provide the State and the citizens of Arkansas with the best products and facilities possible
The asphalt industry is committed to economic and environmental sustainability.  Because of advancements in asphalt technology, plants have been able to reduce emissions by 97% and increase production by 250%.  By using reclaimed materials and recycling asphalt pavement, there has been a significant reduction in greenhouse gases.  These methods have produced “perpetual pavements”, proven to last a lifetime.  AAPA has received two Perpetual Pavement Awards to date.
Representative Meeks asked if there is actual proof that roads are lasting longer because of the new technology.  Mr. Washburn said that recycled asphalt pavement (RAP) along with shingles (RAS) makes the road more 
resistant and allows a longer duration of the pavement.  Depending on traffic patterns, the upper two inches of 
the pavement should last 10-15 years.  The smoothness of the pavements also contributes to lower fuel consumption. Representative Meeks asked the cost savings of only having to replace the upper two inches of pavement.  Mr. Scott Bennett said the savings would be 7-10 times the cost if you had to replace all layers versus the top two inches.
Representative Barnett asked what percentage of highways are asphalt to which Mr. Washburn replied 85% of Arkansas’s highways are asphalt.  
Senator Chesterfield requested that Mr. Washburn provide a list of AAPA’s Board of Directors to the Committee.
Presentation Regarding GPS Tracking Equipment for State Vehicles (Attachment 2)
Mr. Philip Williams, Chief Operating Officer, and Ms. Mary C. Young, Chief Executive Officer, Technology Marketing Services, Inc., were recognized for a presentation.
Ms. Young advised that she is also the owner of a trucking company in Searcy, Arkansas, and has implemented the GPS Tracking Solution to save money and maintain accountability of employees.  The unit fits under the dashboard and shows everything the vehicle is doing.  She added that 500 governmental entities in the United States use this system.
Ms. Young stated that the tracking system allows owners to:

· easily view and track vehicle location and status information on the map

· poll a vehicle for instant location update and view a visual history of vehicle location

· have instant notifications to e-mail or cell phones for any number of events such as arrival and departure at a specific location or after-hour usage

· monitor and control electro-mechanical devices on the vehicle such as street sweeper, door open/close, power take-off as lift or pump

Representative Gaskill asked the cost to install  the unit.  Ms. Young said state maintenance departments can easily install the units because there are only three wires involved for installation.  The units are also tamper proof.  Representative Benedict asked the cost per unit.  Ms. Young said, depending on the requirements of a company or agency, the cost per unit will vary from $250-$300 with an added cost of $1.00 per day of service.  
Comments by Scott Bennett, Director, Arkansas Highway and Transportation Department (AHTD)
Mr. Scott Bennett, Director, AHTD, was recognized to address the status of the GARVEE Bond Issue and, the Federal Highway Bill.  Representative Barnett said Mr. Bennett will also address Representative Meeks’ questions concerning the authorized study by the Highway Commission to consider toll roads on Interstate 40 (from North Little Rock to Memphis) to improve the conditions of that interstate.  
Mr. Bennett said that, in regard to federal funding, it has been 910 days since there has been a federal authorization bill and the current extension expires March 31st.  Arkansas’s federal appropriations for the federal fiscal year expires the end of September, but authority to spend this money and the authority for those programs expires March 31st.  Along with the authority to spend the money, the authority to collect federal gasoline and diesel taxes  expires March 31st.  Between $100-$110 billion a day is being deposited into the Federal Highway Trust Fund from federal gasoline and diesel taxes.  

Six months ago, the Senate passed a two-year highway bill at current funding levels.   This bill could be the first federal highway authorization bill that does not include a substantial increase in federal funds for transportation since the 1950’s.  The best scenario would be to keep current funding levels.  The House wanted to pass a 5-year bill but is $45 billion short of being able to fund that bill at current levels for 5 years.   Some legislators are proposing a 90-day extension of the current law.  The Senate is proposing a 45-day extension to try to get a longer term bill passed.  

The House Budget Committee has put together a budget blue print for 2013 to include a 36% cut in federal highway funds.  Over the last few years, there has been approximately $35 billion in general revenue placed in the Highway Trust Fund to keep the fund at current funding levels.  

Voters reauthorized the use of bonds for the interstate program this past year and the hope is to be able to issue bonds the latter part of this year, with construction on the $1 billion program starting later this year.  This construction will cover over 400 miles of the interstate system with 70% completed in the first 3 years and the remainder completed over the following 7 or 8 years.  
In November there will be a ½ percent sales tax increase issue.  A group called Move Arkansas Forward will work on the campaign.  Through preliminary polling and using the Governor’s pollsters, Move Arkansas Forward says the public “definitely for” is about 32%-35%, with the “probably for” well up in the 20%, making it over 50% in favor.  This is a $1.8 billion highway program, and turn-back money will go to every city and county in the state over the next 10 years.  
Chairman Barnett mentioned the issue of tolling on Interstate 40.  Last week, the Highway Commission passed a minute order to authorize the AHTD to hire a consultant to study the feasibility of a toll road on I-40 from North Little Rock to Memphis.  
Arkansas was one of the first states to issue Grant Anticipation Revenue Vehicles GARVEE Bonds, netting the state $575 million with part of it being the 4¢ diesel tax increase.  Presently AHTD is exploring whether it would be feasible to have a toll road which would require action from the federal government to proceed.  The most viable section in Arkansas for a toll road is on I-40, between North Little Rock and West Memphis.  Everything is still in the planning stages.  
Representative Meeks asked Mr. Bennett about the cost of a feasibility study.  Mr. Bennett replied approximately $500,000 ($400,000 federal funds and $100,000 state funds) has been set aside that can only be spent on planning activities.  General revenue funds cannot be used for the study.
Representative Burris asked Mr. Bennett if he expected any opposition from the Trucking Association.  Mr. Bennett said the truckers would rather have a fuel tax increase than a toll road.
Mr. Bennett said that even if toll roads are built, the 21¢ per gallon tax will remain because the AHTD does not receive any general revenue for highways, only from fuel tax.  
Representative Barnett discussed a recent claim filed against the Highway Department and the process when claims are filed with the Claims Commission.  The claim is initially presented to the Claims Commission for a decision.  If the claim is approved, it is then sent to the next session of the General Assembly to be approved.  The Claims Review Subcommittee of the Arkansas Legislative Council reviews the claims recommended for awards of monetary damages.  Representative Barnett said that defendants have begun to hire lobbyists to approach legislators on behalf of their clients.  Representative Barnett expressed concern that in some cases, lobbyist are convincing legislators to change the outcome of decisions made by the Claims Committee.  Representative Barnett said this is changing the complexity of how cases are handled and wanted everyone to be aware of the situation.
Upcoming Meeting:
Representative Barnett reminded everyone of the 8:45 a.m., Thursday, March 29, 2012,, Transportation Committee meeting in the Oaklawn Room of the Embassy Suites.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.
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